
 

IGNACIO TOWN BOARD MEETING AGENDA 

Monday, March 16, 2020 – 6:30 PM 

570 Goddard Avenue — Ignacio Town Hall 

 

I. CALL REGULAR MEETING TO ORDER: PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

II. ROLL CALL 

III. PUBLIC COMMENTS: The Town Board values public comment and allows this time for citizens to voice 
their thoughts and concerns. The Mayor will open the comment period and prior to addressing the 
Board, state your name and address and limit your comments to five (5) minutes.  Meeting decorum 
will be maintained and failure to maintain composure and respect will result in the closure of your 
comment period. The Town Board and/or staff may respond to your comments or take your 
comments under advisement.  Please do not comment on items listed on the Agenda as opportunity 
will be given to comment during these discussions.   Thank you. 

IV. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Regular Town Board Meeting Minutes of February 18, 2020 
B. Financial Records – Check Register for February 2020 

V. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

A. ColoTrust Investment  

VI. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Becker/Goddard Intersection Design Discussion 

VII. STAFF REPORTS 

A. Police Department 
B. Public Works 
C. Clerk/Treasurer 
D. Town Manager  
E. Attorney 

VIII. TRUSTEE REPORTS 

IX. EXECUTIVE SESSION: C.R.S. 24-6-402-(4)(e) – Determining positions relative to matters that may be 
subject to negotiations, developing strategy for negotiations and/or instructing negotiators 

X. ADJOURNMENT 

















Town of Ignacio Public Works Department 
March Staff Report 

3-16-20 
 

Town of Ignacio received and completed 15 one call/811 tickets in the month of February.  
 
Gas System 

● PW reports 0 incidents in the month of February. 
Water System 

● PW reports 0 incidents in the month of February. 
● We received our first shipment (½ of order) of new water meters on 2/28/20, along with the “Drive by system” 

and new software. I will have a representative from Metron work with Tuggy and I on training for this new 
system.  Hopefully within the next couple weeks we can have the proper training with the new lap-top and start 
installing meters by April. 

● PW Director worked with Utility Technical Services on leak detection on the entire water system in town during 
February 24th,25th, and 26th. We found a couple leaks on the 700 block of Browning on the customer side of 
the meter (service line), and found a couple leakes on the Towns side of the meter (from the main) on the same 
block, the leaks however seemed to be very small. There was one fire hydrant that had a leak on Romero Ave 
and Arboles St intersection but again it was very small. Utility Technical Services are currently working on getting 
a detailed map and layout of where the leaks occurred and where the most problems occurred during the 
survey. During the leak detection process we were told that most of the problem for (unaccounted - water) 
seems to be coming from the water meters themselves not reading accurately, which we will be replacing all of 
the water meters in town so that should  help tremendously.  

Sewer System 
● PW reports 0 incidents in the month of February.  
● PWD will start sewer flushing in the month of March. We will flush through a Hydrant meter which will read the 

water that is being used during this process so there will be no unaccounted for water. I try to flush out sewer 
lines twice a year to keep them clean and free of debri.  

Parks & Recreation 
● Completed monthly inspections of Shoshone & Campbell parks.  

Irrigation System & Storm Drains 
● Towns irrigation system has been completely winterized at this point.  

Streets & ROW   
● Street Sweeping will continue weather permitting. 
● Snow plowing will continue as needed. 
● PWD will continue to fill potholes in all of the alleys weather permitting and as needed.  

PWD Equipment & Maintenance  
●  Director ordered new blades for the little snow plow. 
● Director ordered a new “Salt Dog” sander for our pickup truck. I ordered this little sander to help out with 

keeping the Town Hall parking lot ice free and to help out with the spots in Town where the big dump trucks 
have a hard time getting into.  

Staff & Administration 
● All of the PW staff will attend an “excavation safety/pipeline safety” class on 3/19/20 in Durango after work.  
● Garry Montoya, Lionel Flores, and Colten Smithson attended an “Exam Preparation” class in Pueblo on 

3/12/2020 and will be testing for their Distribution 1 water certification soon.  
 
 
 



Town Clerk / Treasurer Report 

 

March 2020 

 

 

Honorable Mayor and Trustees, 

 

Utility Billing: 

There has been considerable time spent again this month in updating utility rates, answering questions, 

and making adjustments to utility bills.  I have also been keeping up with LEAP credits and creating 

separate gas accounts as needed, as well as the usual move in and move out process on various accounts. 

 

Election: 

Please see the enclosed email from Karen Goldman, Colorado Municipal League’s Clerk Advisor.  In the 

event that the Corona Virus is an issue at the time of the election, she has made the recommendation 

that each municipality provide for a drive-through election and / or that each municipality encourage 

absentee voting.  I am still planning on conducting the polling place election; however, it may be a 

drive-through polling place.  I will work with our staff to see how we could set this up if it is needed.  I 

have contacted election judges, but at the time that I am writing this report, I do not yet have 

commitments from any of them.  I will continue working on this.   

The League of Women Voters has chosen to cancel the candidate forum that was scheduled on April 2 

due to the Corona Virus concern. 

 

Licensing: 

We have 52 current Dog Licenses; there are 6 licenses from 2019 that have not yet been renewed 

We have 63 current Business Licenses; there are 7 licenses from 2019 that have not yet been renewed 

We have 58 current Business Service Licenses 

 

Events: 

May 14 Joint Work Session with La Plata Board of County Commissioners at Willows Café at 6:00 PM. 

 

Town of Ignacio Online: 

I have put some information regarding Corona Virus and links to resources on the webpage.  I have also 

put a link to Census 2020 information on our website. 

 

Record Keeping: 

Nothing new to report in this area. 

 

Liquor Licensing: 

I have received the application packet from Mr. Geotz at Porky’s.  I also received his background check 

on Friday, so I will schedule the public hearing for our April Board Meeting.  Mr. Goetz will post the 

liquor poster on his business establishment and I will ensure that proper notice is published in the 

newspaper. 

 

Treasurer: 

Attached are the finance reports for the month of February 2019; please let me know if you have any 

questions. 

 

Thank you, 

 

Tuggy 















































































Maura Demko, Executive Director for SASO, brought these flowers, certificate of appreciation,  

and the program for their open house, to the office. 

 

 





 
                 
_________________________________________________   

Town Managers Report   

_______________________________________________ 
 

 
DATE:  March 16, 2020 
 
REPORT PERIOD:  February 19, 2020 – March 13, 2020 
 
This report focuses on items within the Town Board Meeting Agenda and also on work completed 
during the report period listed above.   
 
TOWN BOARD MEETING AGENDA ITEMS 
V.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
A.  ColoTrust Investment – During the February meeting, Brent Turner from ColoTrust presented 

information on investment opportunities with ColoTrust.  Following that meeting, Dee 
worked up some historic information and potential investment options and forwarded these 
for your review.  We would like to discuss these with you and see if there’s a desire to begin 
investing with ColoTrust.  Unfortunately, the recent market and Fed activities have resulted 
in lower interest rates.  Also, Dee has learned more about possible investment opportunities 
with Wells Fargo that previously have not been detailed to us.  Dee will be available to answer 
questions and discuss investment options.     

 
VI.  NEW BUSINESS: 
A. Becker/Goddard Intersection Design Discussion – SEH has been working on survey and design 

details on the Becker/Goddard intersection.  The survey was completed and three design 
options have been prepared with consideration for turn movements onto and from Becker 
Street.  The option diagrams are included in your packet and detailed below:   
1. Option 1 – Single Lane Eastbound from Becker with Bump-out:  This option denotes a 

bump-out and single lane eastbound from Becker which will facilitate straight and 
left/right travel.  This is the current configuration as well with no defined lane stripping.  
This option also denotes a bump-out on the northwest corner of the intersection which 
removes the right turn lane for southbound Goddard traffic turning west onto Becker.   
Signal poles and handicap ramps are located on all four (4) corners of the intersection.  
This configuration is tight for bus turns from and onto Becker.  Note there are turning 
radiuses and bus templates on the diagrams that denote the bus size and what is needed 
for a sufficient turning radius.   

2. Option 2 – Dual Lanes Eastbound from Becker without Bump-out:  This option denotes 
two lanes eastbound from Becker with a straight/left turn lane and a dedicated right turn 
lane.  This configuration deletes the bump-out and again is tight for bus turns from and 
onto Becker.  Also, the signal pole on the southeast corner has two mast arms and 
eliminates the need for a pole on the southwest corner.  Handicap ramps and the bump-
out on the northwest corner remain the same as option 1.  



3. Option 3 – Single Lane Eastbound from Becker with Smaller Bump-out: This option is a 
combination of options 1 and 2, with a smaller bump-out as denoted in option 1 and the 
signal poles denoted in option 2.  This configuration improves bus turns from and onto 
Becker Street.  Handicap ramps and the bump-out on the northwest corner remain the 
same as option 1.    

Please review these options and we can discuss them in detail during the meeting, or you can 
contact me with any questions.    
 

VII.E TOWN MANAGER REPORT 
Staff Work:  We have been working collectively on improvements to Town Hall and the 
Community Room.  Staff are cleaning offices, paint is being applied and a new floor has been 
installed at Town Hall.  New flooring is also planned for the Community Room and should be 
completed by the end of the month.  A contractor was retained to do the Town Hall floor install; 
however staff will install the floor in the Community Room which will include the office and 
bathroom.  This has been a concerted effort with work by all staff and resulted in better 
appearance and work environment.   By best of recollections from staff, the carpet that was 
removed was installed in/around 2005. 
 
Rate Work:  Tuggy and I continue to work on utility rates and ensure the new rate structure has 
been incorporated correctly and accurately.  We have identified a few areas that required some 
rate adjustments and also have been working with customers and explaining rates and their 
usage.  Tuggy has worked very hard on this effort.   
 
Planning Commission:  The Planning Commission did not have a meeting in February but did have 
a work session on February 26th to continue work on the Land Use and Development Code 
(LUDC).   A final LUDC draft has been completed and is under review and hopefully the March 
25th work session will bring this work to a close and the LUDC will come to the Town Board for 
review and approval.  I have put significant time and effort into this code, being that this project 
is over-budget and assistance from our consultant has been reduced accordingly.    
 
Project/Grant Work:  Work on all grants continues including grant administration work.  Details 
are listed below on each specific grant: 

 Water Infrastructure Project/EIAF Grant – This project is complete and a final 
reimbursement request will be processed now that water meters have been ordered and 
delivered.  Work is needed on the billing coordination that will be required with the new 
meter and meter reading system.  Chris will report on the water meter installation plans.     

 Code Update Grant – The Planning Commission continues work on the LUC and details are 
provided above.  This grant has been finalized and the draft code was forwarded as a project 
deliverable.   This project is approximately $17,000 over budget.   

 Entry Signage work has progressed with the installation of three signs.  Work is still needed 
on the rock bases and interior lighting.  The contractor has been slow on this project and we 
are hoping to finish all work in March.  Grant reimbursements have been completed for this 
project.   

 Becker/Goddard Intersection – Work continues with this project and entails communication 
with CDOT, SEH and property owners.  CDOT has identified another $28,000 in funding that 
can be utilized for the handicap ramps on this project.  We have requested this funding and 



will know more soon on whether this funding is eligible for this project.  CDOT is also working 
on the IGA for this project and we will be reviewing that once we obtain a draft.  We have 
received positive work and support from CDOT on this project.   Please contact me with any 
questions. 

 Water Main Extension – The new lots associated with the Walker First and Second Addition 
Subdivisions are going to require a new water service.  The assumption during the 
subdivision process was that water service was available to these lots but after further 
review the service is less than ideal.  We are working with Mr. Walker to address this and 
our engineer is developing a new water main extension plan.  We will report more on this 
once we have an engineer’s report. 

 Broadband Planning Grant – No work has been completed on this grant but hopefully I can 
prioritize this work now that the Town Hall project, rate work and LUDC efforts are nearing 
completion. 

 Rock Creek Development Planning Grant – Again, no work has been completed on this grant 
and if allowed I will get this grant completed and submitted shortly.  DOLA is the funding 
source for this and the Broadband grant and hopefully they will allow two (2) grants at one 
time.  If not, we will stagger these grants and get them finished as quickly as possible.      
 

Planning/Building:  Work continues with customers on building and planning issues/questions 
and with the planning commission.  Work also continues with our contract planner and our part-
time building inspector/code enforcement officer.  Work is still needed on the adoption of the 
2015 Building Codes.   
 
Raw Water Irrigation Easement:  The Town forwarded a response letter from the Tribal Chairman 
detailing questions that were discussed during our last meeting.  We have not heard back from 
the Tribe on this matter.  Note, our letter was never delivered so a copy was forwarded once the 
discrepancy was identified. 
 
Jurisdiction Agreement:  Chief Phillips and the Town attorney have been working on a response 
to the draft agreement provided by the Tribal attorney and we will discuss this in detail during 
our executive session.                    
 
Year-End Report:  I’m working on the year-end report and hope to have it out to you with this 
packet.   
 
Board Retreat:  During our previous budget work we discussed 2020 plans and identified a need 
for a work session or board retreat.  I would like to discuss this with you and see if we start looking 
ahead for dates and content.  Please feel free to contact me any questions or ideas.   
 
MEETINGS ATTENDED – I have had meetings with GOCO, the school superintendent, SEH, CDOT, 
DOLA, SWCCOG, and Chairman Sage and other tribal staff.             
 
Please contact me with any questions on the above material or if in need of anything.  Thanks! 
 
 
 


